SAUGUS CHARTER COMMISSION

 MEETING MINUTES

OF

FEBRUARY 28, 2008

The sixteenth meeting of the Saugus Charter Commission was held on Thursday, February 28, 2008.  The meeting was held in the auditorium, at the Saugus Middle School.  The meeting was called to order by the Chairman, Peter Manoogian at 7:30 p.m.

ROLL CALL OF MEMBERS

Nine members of the nine member committee were present at roll call:

Cam Cicolini, Karen Cote, Eugene F. Decareau, Karla J. de Steuben, Albert W. Diotte, Jr., Joan L. Fowler, Peter Manoogian, Sr., Debra Panetta and Thomas Stewart.

READING OF MINUTES OF LAST MEETING (FEBRUARY 21, 2008)

The minutes were passed out to the members for their review till the voting at the next meeting.

ACCEPTANCE OF PREVIOUS MINUTES (FEBRUARY 14, 2008)

Mr. Decareau made a motion to accept the February 14, 2008 meeting minutes.

The Chairman seconded the motion.

Motion passed

8 – 0

Mrs. Panetta abstained from the voting due to her being absent on February 14, 2008.

PUBLIC COMMENT

No public comment at this time.

CHAIRMAN’S REPORT (NONE)

Mr. Manoogian had nothing to report tonight.

TREASURER’S REPORT

Mr. Decareau stated that there was no change.

COMMITTEE REPORTS


Karla J. de Steuben – Budget and Finance Sub-Committee – Presentation

Ms. de Steuben passed the Sub-Committee report and went over it. (See Attached)

Mrs. Panetta mad a motion to accept the report with a change to the sum of monies to $25,000 on the petition.

The Chairman seconded the motion.

Motion passed 
9 – 0

Mrs. Panetta made a motion to accept the Proposed Budget for FY 2009 for $25,000.

The Chairman seconded the motion.

Motion passed

9 – 0

Ms. de Steuben made a motion to accept the petition as written with the correction and to submit it to the Board of Selectmen for the annual town meeting.

The Chairman seconded the motion.

Motion passed

 9 - 0


Debra Panetta – Outreach Sub-Committee

Mrs. Panetta passed out their report (See Attached) and went over it.  There next meeting is March 24th.  

Mr. Manoogian asked everyone if they would like to place on the web-site a newspaper report.  He asked if we would write a two paragraph report stating how the process yielded information to us and share it with the public.  He asked if we could have it ready by March 27th.

Mr. Decareau stated he had no objection to put it on the web-site and asked if the newspapers could put it into their paper free of charge.

Mrs. Panetta thanked Mr. Stewart, Mrs. Cicolini and Mr. Manoogian for attending the sub-committee meetings.

CORRESPONDENCE (NONE)

There was none at this time.

NEW BUSINESS


Presentations / Interviews

1. Former School Committee Members 7:45 – 9:00 (Ellen Faiella, Barbara Malone, John Hatch, Tom Raiche, Bill Stewart)

2. Current School Committee Members 9:00 – 10:00 (Rick Doucette, Bill Leuci, Joe Malone, Wendy Reed, Christine Wilson)

Mr. Manoogian stated that Mr. Hatch would not be able to make it this evening due to there was a hockey tournament being held at Kasabuski.

Mr. Thomas Stewart asked what their thoughts were on the turnover rate that they have and how they feel about staggered elections and terms?

Mr. William Stewart stated that having 69 elected people to run the government and elect them at the same time is crazy.  He feels we have been lucky with stability.  He is also in favor of staggered elections.

Mrs. Malone agrees with Mr. William Stewart.  She feels we need continuity.  She purposes that elections should be staggered with a 2, 2, 1 and serving for 3 years.  She feels that the first year you just start to understand the role.

Mr. Raiche also agrees.  He stated that he would ask the experienced members, “How would you do this or that”.

Mrs. Faiella also agrees.  She feels with staggered elections it would bring in continuity have the experienced person for mentoring.  She feels it would be in the best interest for the community to hold staggered elections and have the terms be for 3 years.

Ms. de Steuben asked what they felt there role is when developing the budget and what would you change?

Mrs. Faiella stated that the budget process starts early with the department head and principals.  She feels the process works because the people have a voice.   She feels the process is fine but it is a matter of resources that is not.

Mr. Raiche agrees and feels it is very frustrating.  He feels that the finance committee meeting should be in September.

Mrs. Malone also agreed that it is very frustrating.  She stated that the school committee prioritizes when they get their figures.  She stated that after Ed Reform came into effect it rendered the School Committee useless when it came to the budgets.

Mr. William Stewart passed out a handout. (See attached)  He stated that the budget is constrained by salaries.  He stated that there is little freedom to change the budget.  The problem is funds are not there.  He purposed a town council with sub-committees of a finance committee and school committee.  He stated that the school budget is always the last budget to be appropriated and they need more funds.

Mr. Diotte stated that the schools are hurting for books and if they tried to look on-line for some books?

Mrs. Malone stated that she is not sure, but she knows that there is a bidding list.

Mrs. Cote asked if a person steps down how would you replace that person?

Mr. William Stewart feels that the sixth person in the election should step up even if that person only has one vote.

Mrs. Malone and Mr. Raiche both agreed.

Mrs. Faiella stated that if there was not another person we would have to hold a special election or have the School Committee pick the next person.

Mrs. Panetta asked if the top vote getter should be the Chairperson?

Mr. William Stewart stated that he does not agree and feels that they should be able to choose the chairperson.

Mrs. Malone agrees with Mr. Stewart.  She feels that it becomes a popularity contest.

Mr. Raiche stated that it is always an issue.

Mrs. Faiella stated that it’s a long time tradition to do it and feels it is not in the best interest of the system.

Mrs. Malone stated that other communities would take turns.

Mr. Stewart feels that the chairperson needs to be able to negotiate contract.

Mr. Manoogian asked, in their experience if they ever had their budget done before the Board of Selectmen and if they understood the chargebacks and after Ed Reform how often did the Town Manager sits in on negotiations?

Mrs. Malone stated that their budget was done by the 1st of February and it did not make a difference.  She stated that they would get a list of charge backs and had meetings on them.  She said that during her time there was a temporary town manager and this year was the 1st time the town manager was actually present.

Mrs. Faiella stated that last year the School Committee strongly wanted him there.

Mrs. Malone feels that the town manager should be involved and the school committee should not be part of it because they are like the middle men in the process.

Mr. William Stewart feels that the head of the government has to be involved from step 1 with the budget.

Mr. Raiche stated that in other communities the Mayor sits in with the School Committee.  He feels there is a disconnection between the town and the school.

Mrs. Fowler asked how they felt about term limits?

Mrs. Malone stated that she liked to see it be 2 terms or 6 years because when you have new you see things with a different eye.

Mrs. Faiella stated that you become seasoned.  She feels in theory yes, but in application that it may not be realistic.  This is because of the lack of people running for election.  She feels there is no easy idea.

Mr. Raiche agrees with Mrs. Faiella.  He feels we are always looking for people to get involved.  He stated that he always looked to people with experience and does not want to lose that.

Mr. Stewart stated that he would hate to see people cut out because of the term limits.

Mrs. Cicolini asked what are the biggest problems beside the budget?

Mr. William Stewart stated that the user fees for athletics and other clubs.

Mrs. Malone stated that the lack of funds for the budget.

Mr. Decareau asked them if they felt the schools should have a certain percentage of for the budget?

Mr. William Stewart stated that he would like to see 50 – 50, but would not advocate to be put in the Charter.

Mrs. Malone stated that it was a good question and she would need more facts.  She feels that a percentage may not be fair for the town and how would you decide.

Mrs. Faiella stated that you could not put a percentage on it and it would not work.

Mr. Decareau asked them what power does the School Committee have over the schools?

Mrs. Malone stated that they can change the budget by voting on it.

Mrs. Faiella stated that they do not have authority to tell the Superintendent who to hire or fire.

Mrs. Malone stated that they are the overseers of policy.

Mrs. Panetta asked if they felt that 5 members were good or if they should have 7 members which would include having a board of selectman on the committee and the other way around?

Mrs. Faiella feels that 5 is a workable number.  She feels that it would be great to have a liaison from the board of selectmen but without voting rights.

Mrs. Malone feels it would run into factions and it would be hard to get a majority vote.

CURRENT SCHOOL COMMITTEE

Mr. Malone, Mr. Doucette, Mrs. Wilson and Mr. Leuci were in attendance.  Mrs. Reed was not able to attend.

Mr. Decareau asked if they felt with their knowledge of the school system if they were top heavy in administration?

Mr. Malone stated that they were not top heavy in administration and feels that they could use more.

Mrs. Wilson also stated that they were not top heavy and they could not cut administration to buy books.

Mr. Leuci stated that they need more administration and they need books, but with out teachers the books are not good.

Mr. Doucette agrees.

Mrs. Cicolini asked what process would you like to see changed in the budget?

Mrs. Wilson stated that it takes them months to do the budget.  She feels the problem is that the town manager put a figure in the budget and that is what is voted on.

Mr. Leuci feels that the figure that the school comes up with should be put in the town managers budget first.  He feels the process is backwards.

Mr. Doucette suggested that the school committee should be more involved with the town manager in doing the budget and also they should be part of hiring or the town manager.  He feels that the town manager should work for the school.

Mr. Malone stated that Medford and Cambridge’s mayor is part of the school budget.

Mrs. Fowler read from the Charter that the town manager shall purchase all supplies and materials and equipment, except books for schools and asked if the town manager does this?

Mrs. Wilson stated that the monies come from the school budget but the bills are paid through town hall.

Mr. Manoogian asked if having a political advocate would go to far the other way?

Mr. Malone feels it is possible.  He feels that a mayor sitting on the board would help.

Mr. Doucette feels that someone who is answerable for both sides.

Mrs. Panetta asked how they felt about staggered elections with a 3 year term and having more than 5 members?

Mrs. Wilson stated that history and continuity is needed.  She feels we should have staggered terms and they should be longer than 2 years.

Mr. Leuci also agreed.

Mr. Doucette also agreed and would like have the office taken the next day after the election.

Mrs. Cote asked if a person steps down how would they want to fill that position?  The Board of Selectmen would go to the next person who had at least 1500 votes.

Mr. Leuci feels that the next highest vote getter should fill the position for all boards.

Mrs. Wilson feels the next highest vote getter should fill the position and if there was no one that it should go by a caucuses or a percentage number of votes.

Mr. Malone feels that 1500 votes are too high and maybe 100 votes would be good.

Ms. de Steuben referenced the Barnstable Charter that calls for a process of early communication between the schools, the manager and the council on the budget and asked if they felt that if it could work for Saugus? 
Mrs. Wilson stated that it sounds plausible and could not make an informed comment.

Mr. Doucette agrees and stated that anything that could get us involved earlier.

Mr. Malone also agrees.

Mr. Stewart stated that the Charter has very little on the School Committee it only has the election of the School Committee.  He asked if they had any suggestions of what they would like to see?

Mr. Leuci suggested that the town and school should get involved with the budget and have meetings and a blending of both parts for the budget.

Mrs. Wilson feels they are the poor step-child and have virtually no power and she would like them to have a more prominent role.

Mr. Manoogian asked who they felt has the power in the town?

Mr. Malone stated that it appears to be the Town Manager.

Mr. Leuci believes that the Board of Selectmen does not use their power to send back the budget.

Mrs. Wilson believes that money has the power.

Mr. Doucette believes it changes month to month during the budget process and it is to late when it gets to Town Meeting.

Mr. Decareau asked if it would be more feasible to have the Town Manager make the town budget and the School Committee make their budget and then sit with the Finance Committee together?

Mrs. Wilson feels that people have to work as a team.  She feels that the Town Manager should do the town side budget and the School Committee should do the school side and then meet together to do any cut back.

Mr. Doucette stated that a classical example was last year’s budget.

Mrs. Panetta stated that the School Committee was cut 80% and only got 17% of the return.  She asked where do we go as a community for communication.

Mr. Doucette stated that they have 2 – 3 months worth of budget hearings and only 3 people showed up 2 town meeting members and 1 teacher.

Mrs. Wilson stated that they cannot touch Sped money and they cannot micro manage.

Ms. de Steuben asked what flexibility do you have with the money?

Mrs. Wilson stated that they can move money between lines but they cannot touch Sped and Contractual lines.

Ms. de Steuben asked if meeting with the Board of Selectmen first would make the doing the School budget easier?

Mrs. Wilson stated that they do send out invitations to the Board of Selectmen, Town Meeting Member, and Finance Committee and put it in the newspapers.

Mr. Decareau asked what percent are chargeback’s?

Mr. Doucette and Mrs. Wilson estimated about $6 million.

Mr. Manoogian asked them what role to they have with the chargeback’s.

Mrs. Wilson stated that they constantly question the chargeback’s.  The superintendent and his business manager go to the town hall and fight for them.

Mr. Manoogian asked if they accept the Super indent’s acceptance of chargeback’s and reports to the D.O.R?

Mrs. Wilson answered yes.

UNFINISHED BUSINESS

1. Questions from Members for Town Hall Interviews

2. Questions from Members for Board / Commission Interviews

3. Individual Board Contact Assignment

The commission went over some questions for the department heads and boards and commissions.

Mrs. Fowler made a motion for Mr. Manoogian to synthesize the questions for the appointed boards and commissions and distribute back to the commission as well as for posting them on the web-site.

The Chairman seconded the motion.

Motion passed 
9 - 0

MEMBERS ANNOUNCEMENTS / MOTIONS

Mrs. Cicolini let the commissions know that the MEG Foundation was holding a fundraiser at the VFW and asked that maybe we can do a survey during intermission.  She stated that it starts at 7:30 p.m. and the cost is $25.

Mr. Stewart stated that our March 13th meeting will be held at the Town Hall and that is was also another public hearing.

Mrs. Panetta made a motion to send a letter to Ms. Fasano inviting her to come to our March 13th meeting.

The Chairman seconded the motion.

Motion passed 
9 – 0

Mrs. Cote made a motion to send a letter of thanks to Mr. Naso and his crew for making the Belmonte Middle School available for us in the month of February.

The Chairman seconded the motion.

Motion passed

9 – 0

Mrs. Cicolini made a motion to adjourn at 10:25 p.m.

The Chairman seconded the motion.

Motion passed 
9 – 0

Approved on _______________________

Submitted by:  ______________________
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